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Come On Down To Collegedale
BAKOLD A. MILLER

Lustily

Guest Editorial

Come ondownto CoHee&<la1e, It's a goodplaceto bel Come

GO dowoto CoMege-dale, I e as hap - py as we; Were

on dowD to CoMegedale, Join our big fam-ly tree

Copyrigfat 1936 by Harold A Miller.
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^^ AT COLLEGEDALE
Years ago we used to sing a song that began with, "Come

on down to Collegedale, it's a good place to be!" I sang it

with as much gusto as anyone, but I could never figure out
what it meant to "come on down." Much of what I did

around Collegedale was up, not down. The first time I

visited the college I traveled half of one night and part of

the next day up to Collegedale. The first thing I did after

arriving on the campus to enroll as a freshman was to crawl
up the side of the hill to the dormitory. Minutes later the

assistant dean took me up to third floor, up to the noilh end
of the hall where he signed me up for a room.
My first chapel seat was up front. The first village student

to invite me to his house came to my dorm room and asked
me to walk up Camp Road to his home. Later I met someone
else who also lived up Camp Road. We kept our friendship

up and it led to marriage. Before we married, a College

Days program cover pictured the two of us looking down
from a window and shouting, "Come on down to College-

dale," to all those visiting academy seniors. Something was
obviously wrong. The people we were supposed to be

shouting to were already down, but not in Collegedale, and
we were up and already in Collegedale.

Several years after graduation we moved up to College-

dale again. One of the first things I noticed was that nobody
sang "Come on down to Collegedale" anymore, even though
half the college had moved down from the ridge into the

valley. When old friends would ask us where we lived we
would point up the side of the hill and say, ""Up there on
White Oak Drive, the last house on the upper side." My first

office was up behind what used to be the stage in Lynn
Wood Hall. Later I moved to a new office up on the third

floor of Brock Hall. When I moved again to Wright Hall, it

was to the office next to the president's, up on second floor.

Maybe some people came down to Collegedale, but I

didn't. Never. Getting here and staying here has always
been an up experience, in more than one way. After watch-
ing several thousand others passing through this institution

I have concluded that I have not been unique. Here our
spirits have been lifted up. Here we have learned to look up.

Here our vision of the future has been up. Here our percep-

tion of the Christ-centered life remains up. Here an under-

standing of our role as part of the human family was and is

up. Here our faith in eternal verities has been up.

You will read elsewhere in this issue about other aspects

of Southern College that are up. Evidently the institutional

reputation of being up is up still more. Enrollment is up.

The will to make good is up. The feeling of well-being is up.

The spirit of unity is up. Commitment to the purposes of the

college is up.

Being up is within the finest of Collegedale traditions.

Visit the campus. Look us up. Enjoy the uplifting experience

of participating one way or another in the life of this institu-

tion. Once you share what it is like to be up at Collegedale

you will never want to give it up. —Floyd Geeenleaf
VP for Academic Administration

COVER
Southern College students watching a poised Chris Mitchell,

center, demonstrate his mental and physical stability are, from left,

Maria Leon, Pearlie Reyes, Mike Thompson, and Ingrid Skantz. For

more on balance, see the President's Report which begins on page
5. (Photo by Dean Kinsey)
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THE SOUTHERN COLLEGE
SYMPHONY ORCHESTRA has

been selected to perform in Carnegie

Hall inNew York City next May. This

is its 20th season under the direction

ofProfessor Orlo Gilbert. The orches-

tra has a membership of 78. Their

schedule this year includes a grand
alumni performance at homecoming
church services October 29 (rehearsal

2:30 to 5:30 on October 28) and a

seasonal performance ofthe Messiah
on December 9 and 10. The sym-
phony plans a concert tour to Europe
in May, and would include perform-

ing in New York if the Carnegie Hall

invitation is accepted.

An endowment of $100,000 to sup-

port the EUGEIVE A. ANDERSON
Organ Concert Series has been grate-

fully received by the Music Depart-
ment. This series was established in

1986 by Atlanta businessman and SC
board memberEugene Anderson, and
has encompassed six concerts on the

Anton Heiller Memorial Organ each
of the past two school years. Peter

Planyavsky presented the first con-

cert of the current season, early this

fall. The series also includes concerts

by Harald Vogel, October 25; Judy
Glass, November 7; William Porter,

February 7; and Klaas Bolt, March
18.

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS re

fleet election-year interest of

Collegedale's young citizens in the

political process. The "Southern Col-

lege Reblicans" was chartered in No-
vember 1987, and the "College Demo-
crats of America" in August 1988.

Woody White is chairman of the Re-

publican club and Gavin Bledsoe of

the Democratic club. Both attended

their respective national conventions.

The 1988-89 Southern Season of

campus programs was kicked offwith

an election debate between Ben Elli-

ott, Reagan's senior speech writer,

and Robert Kuttner, a fiercely opin-

ionated economics correspondent.

A COMPUTER-VIDEO SYSTEM
for teaching has been installed in

Daniells Hall for use by the Mathe-
matics Department. The system in-

cludes an IBM compatible computer
with hard drive, a 14-inch color

monitor, and a video player in a class-

room cabinet, and a 26-inch TV moni-

tor mounted above the chalkboard.

THE NURSING DEPARTMENT
has received commendation for pro-

viding 10 years ofmedical staffing for

Health Fair Alive. This Atlanta fair

is sponsored by the American Red
Cross, Chevron USA, Inc. , andWXIA-
TV 11. This year Community Health
nursing students were assigned to

the Lockheed-Georgia site where they

screened about 350 employees.

As the college's own centennial in

1992 nears, the CENTENNIAL
CELEBRATION of the Graysville

Seventh-day Adventist Church takes

place on October 22, 1988. In 1885 a

Seventh-day Adventist from Iowa,

E. R. Gillett, moved to Graysville,

Tenn. Other charter members who
joined him by 1888 to organize the

Graysville Church included the
names of Barstow, Crawley, Pierce,

and Terry. In November 1890 a mem-
bership of 50 dedicated their new
church structure free ofdebt. On Feb-
ruary 20, 1892, school opened with 23
students. For the first month, until

benches were ready for the classroom
above the Clouse general store, classes

were held in the church. Ferrying
across the Tennessee River, the school

moved some 30 miles south from
Graysville to Collegedale in 1916.

Students Learn and Share in Field School

Fourteen ministerial students got on-the-job training this summer at the Field School of

Evangelism held in conjunction with an Atlanta crusade. A number of the students are pictured

above. Doug Bennett, professor of religion, coordinated their experience in personal and
public evangelism from July 4 through August 20. Their main classroom instructor, and

speaker for the 'Revelation Now" series, was Ron Halvorsen, director of the Evangelism/

Church Growth Institute of the Southern Union Conference.

"I feel that the field school was a tremendous success, " says Dr. Bennett. He describes

participating students as "exceedingly pleased." Students themselves describe the field

school as "the greatest plan that Southern has developed for the training of ministers.
"

Students visited homes in Atlanta and assisted in evening meetings held at Perimeter North

Inn. There have been 52 baptisms. One young couple has already visited Southern College

with the hope of enrolling second semester Follow-up meetings are continuing on Friday

evenings. A similar field school is planned for next h/lay and June in Charlotte, N. C.

SOUTHERN COLUMNS



SOUTHERN PEOPLE

"A Christ-centered

manuscript on Adventist

doctrines prepared by

Norman Gulley, professor

of religion at Southern

College of Seventh-day Ad-

ventists, provided both in-

spiration and material . .
."

for Seventh-day Adventists

Believe . . . A Biblical

Exposition of27 Fundamen-
tal Doctrines, published this

year by the Ministerial As-

sociation. Dr. Gulley's con-

tribution to the volume is

recognized in the ac-

knowledgements on page v.

The book has 392 pages. A
June printing of 100,000

followed the initial May run

of 80,000 copies. At the

faculty colloquium on

August 14, President Don
Sahly presented copies to

Southern College faculty

and staff.

Robin Williams

As assistant chaplain,

Robin Williams directs

Collegiate Adventists

Reaching Everyone (CARE),
the on- and off-campus

ministry organization for

Southern collegiates. She
holds the distinction of

being the first co-ed and the

first non-ministerial major
(she's an R.N. finishing her
B.S. in nursing) to serve in

this Task Force position at

Southern. Robin, a West

Virginian, has used her

medical skills as a Student
Missionary in South Africa

and as a summer camp
nurse at Cohutta Springs

Camp in Georgia. CARE
operates over 30 religious

student programs and or-

ganizations on the SC
campus.

Recent staff retirements

took place for Larry Rice,

29 years with the College

Press as plant superinten-

dent and assistant manager;
and Jack Kelly, 25 years

with the engineering depart-

ment.

Sherry Moore, a home
economics senior, was
awarded a $500 scholarship

by Chattanooga Home
Economists in Homemaking.
With Diane Fletcher and
another home economics

teacher from Southern, she

attended the American
Home Economics Associa-

tion meetings in Baltimore

in June. At the annual

Home Economics Associa-

tion of SDA meeting, held at

the same time. Dr. Fletcher

was elected treasurer of that

group for the coming year.

Alumnus Tim Crosby,
77, a minister whose inter-

ests range from Whitewater

and computers to art, writing,

and keyboard music, spoke to

students and staff for the fall

Week of Spiritual Emphasis.
He has just left the pastorate

ofEllijay, Ga., tojoin the Voice

of Prophecy as assistant di-

rector for programing. Many
on campus who heard his

series on aspects of God are

looking forward to the release

by December of his first book.

Is Your God Real?

Jeanette Stepanske, as-

sociate professor ofeducation,

has been elected to a two-year

appointment on the Greater
ChattanoogaArea Council for

the Social Studies. Dr. Stepan-

ske will also be serving on the

executive committee of the

Tennessee Council for the

Social Studies.

Springett Authors New Book

Dr. Ron Springett. professor of religion, stiows Peg Bennett, direc-

tor of libraries, a copy of his new book, Homosexuality in History and

the Scriptures, to be added to McKee Library holdings. Published by

the Biblical Research Institute, his work is the first in a series of

scholarly investigations into human sexuality in a Biblical and histori-

cal context

Georgia Butterfield

O'Brien, '87, has joined the

Nursing Department as an
instructor. She was formerly

employed by the Chat-

tanooga Hamilton County
Health Department. She
teaches in the fundamentals

area this semester, and
medical-surgical second

semester. She is also en-

rolled in the Andrews Uni-

versity master's in nursing

program offered on the SC
campus.

Terry Martin, '76, is

now a full-time teacher

(med-surg) in the Nursing
Department. She recently

received her master's in

nursing from Andrews
University. Lola Scoggins
has rejoined the nursing

faculty, commuting from

Dunlap to teach in the foun-

dations area fall semester

and the.childbearing area

second semester. New on the

Orlando faculty are Ruth
West (foundations) and
Wiley Austin (sciences).

Katie Lamb, chairman
of the Nursing Department,

has been named chairman
elect for the Council on

Nursing Education for Sev-

enth-day Adventist Schools

of Nursing. With 148

associate degree nursing

majors and 133 baccalaure-

ate degree students.

Southern College has one of

the largest nursing enroll-

ments among SDA schools.

As journalism interns

Kevin Waite and Eric
Jackson each had an ar-

ticle published in the May
issue of the nearby metro-

politan magazine, Chat-

tanooga Life and Leisure. A
third student. Baron
Williams, took the accom-

pan3ring photos. Eric and
Baron both graduated in

May. Kevin is this year's

Southern Accent editor.

Real-world learning oppor-

tunities are also provided to

broadcast journalism

students by four television

stations in Chattanooga.
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Donald R. Sahly

TWO years ago—September 22, 1986—

I

was inaugurated as the 22nd president

of Southern College. Theme for the occa-

sion was "Reaffirming Christian Values." The
exhilaration of this challenge is still felt on our

campus today. The future is faced with opti-

mism and courage.

During these past two years, Southern Col-

lege has made significant progress. Progress

based on and measured by a tradition of excel-

lence that has been a part of this campus since

its beginning in 1892. We are becoming
known in many ways and places as the finest

of the Seventh-day Adventist colleges in the

United States. Those who have loved and
supported this institution can continue to do

so with a great deal of pride.

Our mission has not and will not change: to

educate young Christian men and women who
are recognized as leaders both in the church

and in the society in which they work. Indi-

viduals who have strength of spirit, character,

and intelligence. The fact that we are largely

supported by the churches in the Southern

Union of Seventh-day Adventists demands
nothing less than our best efforts in complet-

ing this church's mission. We live in an ever-

changing society and culture. The need for the

^'^«-i^

strongest Christian leadership is ever before

us. Southern College has been responsive to

these changes and is building a center of

higher learning that is gaining attention and
recognition.

The growth on this campus has been the

work of countless hands, hearts, and prayers.

The faculty and staff of Southern are an
extraordinary group of dedicated scholars and
servant leaders. Our students have come from

46 states and 29 foreign countries. Alumni
grow increasingly supportive, trustees are

providing vigorous leadership, and leading

community citizens are offering generous

assistance. It is through this close considerate

cooperation that growth and advance are

possible. A truly great college will always be

the product of many loyal and loving hearts.

I ask that you read this report so you may
know your college better. The future strength

of our church and our country depends on how
well we educate our finest young people. We
solicit your support in providing the best in

Christian education.

^^



Balance

Balance is really the bottom line ofthe Southern College

experience," remarked Dr. Don Sahly to a group on the

occasion of the recent faculty colloquium. "If the col-

lege does not run a balanced program, it will soon come
apart."

Adventist schools for nearly a century have billed them-
selves as aiming for the physical, mental, moral, and social

development of students. Southern still does.

In order to fulfil these goals, however, it is essential to

have some other balances in the background. A balanced

budget is one of these. Managing a college budget is a

tightrope act that

a total environment
calculated to promote
balanced development of
the intellectual, spiritual,

physical, and social

dimensions of life . .

.

fivm Institutional Mission

involves nearly
everyone on the

teaching and sup-

port staff at South-

em. As vice presi-

dent for financial

affairs, Ken Spears
is familiar with the
bottom line. And he
has had the satis-

faction ofwatching
nine of the last ten annual budgets balance. "A balanced
budget allows for a dynamic program," he said.

"One of our goals at Southern is an academic program
that fills the needs of the students who come here," stated

Dr. Floyd Greenleaf, vice president for academic admini-
stration. "It is essential to offer strong majors and the

general education programs to back up a balanced liberal

arts curriculum."

It must be working, as statistics show high percentages of

choice placements year after year.

"Recreation and exercise are important to maintaining a
balance in students' hves here at Southern." So stated Dr.
Bill Wohlers, vice president for student affairs. "In former
decades, many ofthe jobs available for students were labor
intensive, requiring physical exercise. It'sjust not that way
today.

"Recreation and social programs not only help balance
students' lives. They are, in my opinion, essential contribu-
tors to academic success. The mind is only as fit as the body."

Southern's physical education department provides indi-

viduals with exercise options. Hiking, backpacking, camp-
ing, bicycling, swimming, jogging, and working out with
weights are popular activities. For the team-conscious stu-

dents, Softball, volleyball, basketball, soccer, hockey, and
Hawaiian football provide good outlets. The most popular
individual sports are tennis, racquetball, golftournaments,
emd the annual triathlon. Southern does not participate in

intercollegiate sports.

Jim Herman is chaplain at Southern. His office sponsors
a range of reUgious activities under the acronym CARE

President Don Sahly, balanced, gets support from his vice-presi-

dential team, left to rigtit: Ron Barrow, Bill Wohlers, Floyd Greenleaf,

Ken Spears, and Jack l^cClarty.

(Collegiate Adventists Reaching Everyone). "Students at

Southern balance out their academic, social, and recrea-

tional lives by becoming involved with CARE." Chaplain
Herman recently said, "We reach in as well as reach out. We
want to meet people where they are; happy or hurting, we
have something for them. We want to help them balance

their lives."

CARE activities include sponsoring worldwide student
missions, sunshine bands in the traditional vein, Sabbath
School programs, and spiritual retreats. Other less tradi-

tional outreaches are Destiny (CARE's drama ministry),

CABL's (Collegiate Adventists for Better Living) sponsor-

ship ofYouth to Youth, a positive peer approach to empha-
sizing drug-free living, and a number ofrecreational activi-

ties.

Cultural programs are an intrinsic part of Southern's

balance. "The college's music department is committed to

helping provide a cultural balance to life here at Southern,"

says Dr. Marvin Robertson, chair ofthe music department.

"Several hundred students participate in private lessons,

the Symphony Orchestra, Concert Band, Southern Singers,

Something Special, Schola Cantorium, and Die Meistersin-

ger male chorus." He continued, "We also sponsor the

Chamber Music Series and the Eugene Anderson Organ
Series which feature world renowned artists."

The newest thrust in the college's concept of balance

involves most ofthe teaching and support staffofSouthern.

Phil Garver explains, "The staffhave become conscious that

we need to be better role models of the balanced life. We
spent the better part of two days at colloquium becoming
more aware of this, and participating in a lifestyle assess-

ment program. I see changes ahead in our collective life-

styles that will reflect the Christian balance between the

physical, spiritual, intellectual, smd social aspects of our
lives."

Nearly all of Southern's students have a job. While a job

may be a financial necessity, it also helps provide balance.

The responsibility of the workplace, the relationships de-

veloped, and the time management learned all add to the

educational balance that Southern College offers.

Balance is the bottom line. And it's all holding together at

Southern. H
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THE SOUTHERN COLLEGE DOLLAR
Where It Came From

Tuition and Fees .55

Endowment Income .01

Seventh-day Adventist Church .09

Other Private Gifts & Grants .04

Other Educational Income .01

Other Income .03

Auxiliaries* .27

$1.00

How It Was Used
Instruction

Academic Support
Public Service

Student Services

Institutional Support

Maintenance & Depreciation

Scholarship Aid

Auxiliaries

Equipment and Debt Service

HZl '^^n^?^

Finance

Financial Balance

Again Southern College operated with a balanced

budget, an achievement marking nine of the past ten

years. Endowment funds have grown from a quarter

million dollars ten years ago to $6.21 million as of July 1,

1988. This includes $4.37 million for the Century II

Scholarship Endowment—toward the $10 million goal by
1992. In addition it includes three endowed chairs which
generate specific academic funding. This grovdng
financial strength backs an educational program worthy
of Southern's 96-year heritage.

The college is determined to keep tuition affordable

and to provide a top-quality educational program. While
coUege tuition charges rose an average of 7 percent this

fall i9 percent at private colleges), Southern College held

its tuition increase to less than 5 V2 percent. Gifts firom

alumni and friends helped make this possible.

The student taking a full class load at Southern is

paying $5,800 for tuition in 1988-89. Tuition at the ten

Seventh-day Adventist senior colleges and universities in

the U.S. averages $6,735. Across the nation students at

four-year private colleges will pay $7,693 for tuition and
fees on average.

To meet future challenges, endowment expansion and
increased income to support annual operations are

essential. Students and staff are grateful to those whose
continuing interest, participation, and support contribute

in tangible ways to the quality of life and learning at

Southern College.

1987-88 Consolidated Financial Statement



Students

Another school year brings with it new faces and
names. This year at Southern College, nearly fifteen

hundred students share the sidewalks and classrooms of
our beautiful campus. Behind each face is a fascinating

story. The three students you are about to meet represent

every new student on this campus. Oh, their stories will

vary, names and places are different, but they all share a
desire for Christian education and have chosen Southern
College to be their school.

—Written and photographed by Dana Knecht

IjCrrrrniu Qlp^̂ Uu/mn

What you notice first about Tammy are her Southern
accent and her friendly smile. Not necessarily in

that order. What may not be as obvious at first glance are
her incredible talent and intelligence.

A graduate of Appling County Comprehensive High
School in Georgia, Tammy received many awards and
honors for academic ability. She was the STAR student
for 1987-88, salutatorian of her senior class, and has won
or placed in several essay contests.

Because of her high academic honors. Tammy was
offered competitive scholarships to universities closer to

her South Georgia hometown of Baxley. She turned them
all down to come to Southern College. The decision
wasn't that easy, however, as Tammy explains.

"I really enjoyed my high school and never really con-
sidered Christian education because we couldn't afford it.

There were Friday night and Sabbath conflicts though.

and many times I had to miss out on activities. At my
graduation I left early because it was almost sundown,
and I didn't get to throw my cap in the air at the end.

When I began considering colleges I prayed about it and
the Lord worked it out so that I could come here. Now
that I am here it doesn't seem like there was any other

choice."

Tammy is majoring in biology vvdth a minor in chemis-
try and hopes to attend medical school in the future. Her
career goal is to specialize in medical research.

When Tammy was 10, her mother was diagnosed as

having lung and colon cancer. Although the cancer has
since cleared. Tammy has never forgotten her wish to

unlock its secrets and prevent it fi-om happening to some-
one else.

Growing up on a farm, without many people her own
age around. Tammy has learned to love the close com-
panionship of dorm life. "I love my roommate and
suitemates," she says excitedly. "In fact," she says, "now
that I'm here I wouldn't go anywhere else in the world."

As for the future . . . well, she takes it one day at a

time. She has had to take out loans to be able to afford

tuition, but Tammy is very optimistic and is convinced

this is where the Lord wants her. "He's gotten me this

far," she says. "He'll take care of me."

^ //^i^'^'L^^^.^

There is no doubt in our minds that the Lord led us
here," says Jerry Rimer concerning his decision to

attend Southern College.

Working as a production manager at a plastic bag
manufacturing company in Greeneville, S.C., Jerry was
struggling with a very tough decision. He felt the Lord
was telling him to go back to school and prepare for

pastoral ministry. He was having a hard time accepting

it, however, and he asked the Lord for a sign. Soon after

that Jerry was laid off from his job and given no explana-

tion except that his employers were revising the manage-
ment structure. In fact, he was told they were very

pleased with his work.

He couldn't ignore this sign from the Lord, so he and
his family moved to CoUegedale where Jerry is now
attending Southern College.

From the very beginning, Jerry and his wife, Judy,

found everyone—administration to students—to be

helpful and friendly. "After our first visit," says Jerry,

"we felt like we had known these people forever.

"I feel the men in the Religion Department are men of

God," he adds. "They are willing to stop and lend an ear

to anyone."



1988-89 Enrollment
With the arrival of the Centennial Seniors (freshmen

who will graduate in 1992), student headcount has

reached 1,443. This is 77 more students than last year's

official figure of 1,366, a 5.6 percent gain.

Full time equivalency (FTE) enrollment of 1,169 repre-

sents a gain of 94 students over a year ago. Southern

students come from 46 states, plus Puerto Rico, Virgin

Islands, and Guam. In addition, 75 residents of29 other

countries have enrolled.

A 36-year-old sophomore, Jerry is a little apprehensive

about starting school since it has been a number of

years since he attended classes.

Jerry works at the broom shop on campus (Supreme
Broom employs about 30 students) when he isn't in

class. His wife is still looking for a job to help with living

and school expenses. They also have two children,

Heather, 13, and Jennifer, 9.

As time permits, Jerry would like to pursue his

interest in politics by joining a student club. He is also a

musiciatn and plays the trumpet, tuba, baritone, and
piano.

Jerry hopes to finish his religion degree in two years.

After that he hopes to pastor a church in the Southern

Union. "We are willing to go anywhere," says Jerry.

"Wherever the Lord leads us."

(fjObUAa^ LJjojJ^

It
seems only natural for this future teacher to be

attending Southern College. She strongly believes in

Christian education and has a desire to teach others

what she has learned through her experiences. An ele-

mentary education major, Laura Clark says she enjoyed

learning when she was young and would like to help

other children enjoy it as well.

5



Aid and Giving

The Generous Giver

Even though the major source of funds for current

operations is tuition, Southern College received nine

percent of total revenue from the Seventh-day Adventist

Church and almost five percent from other gifts and grants.

These sources of funds were in excess of $1,250 per student

for the 1987-88 fiscal year.

Significant funding has come in the past three years with

establishment of the Ruth McKee Chair for Entrepreneur-

ship and Business Ethics, the Ellen G. White Memorial

Chair in Religion, and the Ray HefFerUn Chair for Interna-

tional Research in Physics, as well as an endowment in

support of the Anderson Organ Concert Series. The Cen-

tury II Endowment grows daily and is expected to produce

over $300,000 for worthy student scholarships this coUege

year.

A look at the graphs below shows growth in alumni

giving, both in sum and number giving. The average

alumni loyalty gift this past year was $72. As foundations

and corporations examine that alumni support, it has a

snowball effect.



Academics

SC Research Reaches Far
Here's a professor whose passion for learning has involved

^^^^^_ his students In research

^^^^^^ ' ^ recognized around the world.

^^^^^^V ^ '^^y Hefferlin. professor of

HHp IB ^ physics and senior faculty

^^* ^^1^ i^ member (1955), traveled to
"

jl'-?^ 5^ Yugoslavia in August to

present recent concepts of

the Southern College

research program at the

International Symposium on

the Electronic Structure and
Properties of Molecules and
Crystals. The symposium
was sponsored by the

International Union of Pure

Ray Hefferlin and Applied Chemistry.

Hefferlin proceeded to Ivlinsk,

U.S.S.R., to lecture at the XVIIth International Conference on

Coherent and Nonlinear Optics, sponsored by the Soviet

Academy of Sciences, and to Leningrad to visit with colleagues

involved in related research.

The SC research project involves group theoretical analysis

of periodic systems of atoms and, particularly, molecules. It

embraces alternative graphical representations of molecular

(jeriodic systems. A recent concept in the SC research is how
to construct periodic systems incorporating cluster magic
numbers. Travel to these conferences was made possible by

the endowment of the Chair for International Research in

Physics. The endowment has also enabled the Physics

Department to obtain scientific articles by computer network

and to purchase useful books and software.

Educational Quality

The heart of Southern College is its qualified and

caring faculty. All but two of the 76 full-time teachers

already hold advanced degrees. Teachers are characterized

by a concern for values, a commitment to service, and a

biblically based w^orld view.

A recent graduate now attending Duke University on a

full fellowship has written: "... were I to relive the past, I

would again attend Southern." Each reason she cites is tied

to the calibre of its faculty: a solid education, the camarade-

rie of faculty and staff with students, the opportunity to

discuss philosophy and religion with educators who have

thought deeply about their faith, an unusually caring

attitude for the well-being of the whole person.

Students choose from 41 baccalaureate majors in 22

departments of instruction. Nearly all departments show
growth this year. Business, nursing, religion, biology, allied

health, and journalism are the largest in number of majors.

The 180,000 volume library serves them well. Field study

—

whether it's birds in Florida, history in New England or

Europe, evangelism in Atlanta, sociological issues and art in

New York, flowers in the Smokies, or fish in the Bahamas

—

provides value-added learning.

Graduates of the college continue to win recognition and

major fellowships. They are accepted at seminary, medical

schools, and graduate schools.

The footsteps of 46 May nursing graduates are

followed by 281 current nursing majors.

Teachers such as Wayne VandeVere, busi-

ness, enjoy shahng non-classroom time with

their students.

Computer labs and other hands-on facilities

are constantly subject to upgrade as funds per-

mit.



A Fine Balance

Campus industries and services aim to pro-

vide both income and work skills for student

employees. The broom-making industry on
campus was begun in 1924.

Volleyball or tennis, perhaps floor hockey or

swimming, help balance mental exertion. The
college is also ideally located for hiking and
camping, sailing and waterskiing, spelunking

and rappelling.

Academic achievement does not occur in a

vacuum. Work, religious growth opportu-



rhose Who Walked These Halls Compiled by

Sherry Aumack and Ingrid Skantz

1 920's
Jere Dyer Smith, '24, who is 92, and his

wife. Glee (Bird), who is 87, reside in Loma
Linda, Calif. They were married in the Lynn

Wood Hall Chapel 63 years ago. Their nephew,

Al McClure, '54, is the board chairman at

Southern College.

Ethel (Sheldt) Wildes, '29, just retired in

Simi Valley, Calif, after a teaching career. She

looks back on her SJC years fondly, calls the

teachers "precious," and adds that the school's

standards have been a wonderful help to her

throughout her life.

Cora (Fox) Woolsey, '23, turned 90 on Feb-

ruary 6, in Boonsboro, Md., where she resides.

She now has 8 great-grandchildren.

1 930's
Irma (Storey) Brown, '35, and her husband

live in Silver Spring, Md. Irma has been retired

from teaching for 8 years.

A. C. McKee, '30, worked within the South-

em Union for 30 years, also with the Cieneral

Conference for 17 years. He was a member of

the board of trustees at SC for 10 years. He
retired in 1981 from the GC and now resides in

Collegedale. Two of his daughters are gradu-

ates of Southern.

1940's
Mildred Berggren, '47, is a retired school-

teacher and resides in Fort Myers, Fla.

June (Wright) Frame, '44, has moved from

Lauderhill, Fla., to W. Palm Beach, following

divorce. She is an R.N. June has two daughters

and a son. Terry Ann works at a travel agency

in Maryland while her other daughter, Cheryl

Frame Klein, and husband, Alan, have a son,

Alan Douglas. June's son, William, is graduat-

ing from Emerson Medical School.

Billy Page Haskell, '47, lives in Burleson,

Texas. Although he has retired from 40 years in

church work, most recently from the South-

western Union office as associate treasurer, he

is still working.

P. David Haynes, '49, was a computer pro-

grammer for Bell Laboratories and has now
accepted a position as a band and choir director.

His wife, Sandra (Knowles), attended in '75, is

teaching piano at home in Hinsdale, 111. They
have 4 children, ages 6 through 10, who are

being taught at home.

Katherine (Kesael) Macmillan, '44, is keep-

ing busy with church work in Silver Spring,

Md., and really enjoys it.

Margarita Merriman, '46, lives in South

Lancaster, Mass., where she teaches music at

Atlantic Union College.

Erwin B. Stewart, '48, resides in Johnson

City, Tenn. His granddaughter. Missy Greene,

is now a senior at SC and makes the third

generation student here.

Joyce Shirley (Young) Wood, '46, lives in

Mechanicsville, Va. Her eldest married son,

Samuel, and her second son, Robert, are medi-

cal doctors. Her youngest son, Daniel, is a

senior electrical engineering student at Old

Dominion University. Both of her daughters

are married and have children. Adriene has her

master's degree in Spanish and French from

UNC. Patricia is an admissions officer in Wash-

ington, D.C.

1950's
Rene Ramiro Alonso, '52, and his wife,

Waldina, '52, have two children and reside in

Keene, Texas. Rene and Waldina started two

new churches, one in Arlington and the other in

Fort Worth. Rene is retired.

Rose (Schroeder) Chesnut, '53, and her

husband both work at the Review & Herald and

live in Martinsburg, W.V. Their daughter is

attending SC this year.

Laura (Hancock) Dupper, '52, and her

husband. Bill, have retired in Florida. She would

like to hear from classmates: 909 N. Parrott

Ave., Okeechobee, FL 33472.

William Dysinger

P. William Dysinger, '51, has accepted a

position with the Adventist Development and

Relief Agency (ADRA) after serving LLU for

more than 27 years. He will be the first resident

physician to advise ADRA on its numerous

health programs in more than 20 countries.

Two of Dr. Dysinger's children have graduated

from SC.

Harold Lewis Flynt, '50, is a retired minis-

ter in Montcvallo, Ala. He has paslored for 35

years in Alabama, Florida, Ohio, Illinois, and

Michigan, He was the chaplain at Battle Creek

Sanitarium and Hospital for six years. He had

an experience while in the air force in World

War II which brought him to the Lord. It was

then that he decided Ui be a minister.

Betty (Brisson) Kleppe, '54, is a secretary

for the Braille Bible Foundation. She resides in

Winter Springs, Fla.

Ellsworth McKee, '54, of Collegedale, has

been appointed to the 50-member board of di-

rectors for the U.S. Chamber of Commerce.

Throughout his two-year term, he will attend

regular Chamber meetings in Washington and

serve on committees or advisory panels.

Francis Martin Miller, '51, passed away on

March 30, 1988. His wife, Bette (Walters), '51,

lives in Lakeland, Fla.

Richard H. Shepard, '55, works with the

Florida Conference as vice director ofthe church

ministry department and is the adult ministry

coordinator. He and his wife, Elaine, reside in

Altamonte Springs, Fla.

Carol Jean Smith, '54, has a daughter at-

tending SC. Two more daughters are living in

Silver Spring, Md. Carol is practicing medicine

in Asheville, N.C.

1960's
Gilbert Bumham, '64, recently resumed

his duties as medical director at Malamulo Hos-

pital, Malawi, after a year spent as a research

fellow in the department ofmedical helminthol-

ogy, London School of Hygiene and Tropical

Medicine. In May 1988 he received a Ph.D.

degree from the Faculty of Medicine, Univer-

sity ofLondon. Recently Bumham was awarded

a U.S. $110,000 grant by the Worid Health

Organization to investigate new treatment for

onchocerciasis (river blindness).

John Wesley Fowler, '64, just spent two

years in the Africa-Indian Ocean Division as

division secretary. He is now an associate pro-

fessor at Andrews University Seminary on study

leave for his Ph.D. in preaching and theology at

the Southern Baptist Theology Seminary. He

and his wife, Marilyn K., attended '61-'63, live

in Louisville, Ky.

Ronald Fox, '62, has set up his own business

for the recovery of oil from spent wells. Ron

spent time in the Soviet Union and in China

discussing his method with experts and scien-

tists. He says the visits were economically and

culturally fruitful. He lives in Sandia Park,

N.M.

M. Susan (Rozell) Pettibone, '66, visited

Collegedale this summer on furlough, and

remarks that she likes what is being done for

Lynn Wood Hall. The Pettibone family has been

living and working in Zimbabwe, Africa, for the

past 12 years.

Carl Smith '69, and Linda (Zutz), '78 were

married in Thatcher Hall on July 3. Linda is a

secretary at McKee Baking Co., and Carl is a

maintenance and planning scheduler there.

The couple live in Collgedale.

LuWana (Lyle) Kumalae, '66, is the admin-

istrative secretary at La Sierra Academy. She

lives in Riverside, Calif with her husband,

Jonah, and children. Lei, Lani, Julie, and Jeff.

Sylvia (Fowler) Merchant, '63, and David

Coggin, '61, laid their wedding plans for Octo-

ber 9 at Florida's Camp Kulaqua. David owns

and operates a Sears catalog store. Sylvia has

three children, Herbie, Lisa, and Lori. Lori is a

sophomore at SC.
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1970's
John C. Cress, '77, is now chaplain at Walla

Walla College and wife Pam is a social worker

and director of a helpline. They are living in

College Place, Wash., with their two children,

Jana, 8, and Jaci, 6.

Donna (Taylor) Evans, '70, received her

Ph.D. in education from Claremont Graduate

School in May 1988. The research for her disser-

tation was conducted at SC and concerned the

effects of Adventist college education on reflec-

tive judgment. Donna lives in Loma Linda.

Joy Evans, '78, owns a computer software

and analysis company. Her husband, Ernie, is

an outdoor therapy counselor. Joy is a counselor

for a Chattanooga Pathfinder club. The couple

live in Chattanooga and are in the midst of

renovating a 100-year-old home.

Linda Ann Foster, '79, has been attending

North Texas State Univ. She has successfully

completed her written and oral examinations

for her Ph.D. in microbiology. She expects to

complete her research and dissertation before

December.

Donald E. Giles, '71, and his wife, Sonjia,

reside in Clackamas, Ore., with their daughter,

Christie, 2 He is currently specializing in vas-

cular and general surgery.

Cynthia G. Johnson, '78, graduated last

May from the Illinois College ofOptometry with

her doctor of optometry degree.

Cynthia (Hagerman) Phibbs, '78, works

for a home care and responsibility company.

Her husband, Lynne, is a supervisor at McKee
Baking. They live in CoUegedale with their two

children, Christina and Curtis, and are active

members of the Apison Church and Pathfinder

Club.

Ron Reading, '74, and his wife. Dale (Cor-

win), '73, are now living near Columbia Union

College. Ron is a former physical education

teacher at Blue Mountain Academy and is now
teaching at CUC.

Frank Ricks, '76, and his wife, Valerie

(Eiken), '71, have come to CoUegedale where

Frank is chaplain of CoUegedale Academy. The

Ricks have three children, Stephanie, 12, Wade,

10, and Nevin, 8.

Jonathan Shields, '76, and his wife, Mau-
reen (Koles), '76, reside in Dayton, Ohio, where

Jonathan works as the business manager of

Spring Valley Academy. Maureen is a full-time

housewife keeping up with their two chUdren,

Nathan, 7, and Esther, 3.

Beth (Willis) Smith, '76, is employed as a

planning consultant for FamUy Stewardship

Planning. She lives in Norcross, Ga., with her

husband, Barry, attended in '8 1 , and two daugh-

ters, Robin, 7, and Caroline, 2.

Brian E. Strayer, '73, finished his Ph.D. in

history in 1987 at the University of Iowa. He is

researching the history ofUnion Springs Acad-

emy, his alma mater, and plans to present a

paper on 200 years of Bastille historiography in

November at the Western Society for French

History at UCLA.

Chuck Williams, '70, and his wife, Suzy

(Shacklet), '68, returned recently from three

years in Singapore as publishing director for

the Far Eastern Division. He is now in the

publishing department of the Southern New

England Conference. Suzy is a registered die-

titian working on her master's in nutrition.

They have three daughters, Marci, 17, Amber,

11, and Ginger, 9. The family lives in South

Lancaster, Mass.

1980's
Four alumni graduated from the University

of Tennessee Medical Center in Memphis in

June:

Bryan Cheever, '82, now has a family prac-

tice residency in Orlando, Fla., where he and

his wife, Becky (Chilson), '82, live;

Felicito Fernando, attended 79-83, has a

pediatric residency in Memphis. His wife is

Lynette (Brown I, '84;

Bruce Goeckeritz, '82, is a family practice

resident in Augusta, Ga.. where he and his

wife. Laurel (Harder), attended 77-79, live;

Jeffrey Evans, '84, has a family practice

residency in Huntsville, Ala. His wife is Laurie

(Jackson), '84.

Larry Becker, '79, and his wife, Laura ( Cox ),

'82, are residents ofWarner Robins, Ga. Laura

teaches clinical nursing at Macon College. The

couple had a baby girl in February.

Orville Bignall, '86, has begun experimen-

tal work on an accelerator. He improved the

resolution of the detector so much that people

who did experiments earlier now want to do

them over. Some time ago he passed his profi-

ciency exam for the Ph.D. program at Florida

State University. He is a member of SC's Phys-

ics Department advisory committee.

Gary W. Burdick, '85, is at the University of

Texas at Austin doing research, both theoreti-

cal and experimental, in one- and two-photon

spectroscopy of lanthanide rare earths. He has

completed three years as a National Science

Foundation Fellow and was accepted this past

May to Ph.D. candidicy in physics. He plays an

active role in the Sabbath School at the South

Austin SDA Church.

Stefan Bumham, '81, and his wife, Kristi

(Anderson), '82, have a son, Bradley, 5, and are

expecting a second child in November. Kristi is

working part time in ICU at E. Pasco Medical

Center. The Bumhams live in Zephyrhills, Fla.

Earl Cornell, '88, has been admitted to

graduate study in physics at Vanderbilt. He

has received $11,000 in support from the uni-

versity.

Kevin Costello, '87, was married to Teresa

Cook, a graduate of Southwestern, in May.

They live in Keene, Texas.

NaLonna (Lea) Covrig, '87, is working at

Memorial Hospital in Chattanooga as an RN.

She married Bryant Covrig this past August.

Randy L. Cox, '82, is living in Madison,

Tenn., with his wife, Anita (Cantrell), '79, and

two children, Nicholas, 4, and Diana, 3. Randy

is teaching band at Madison Academy and two

local elementary schools. He is also working on

his master's in educational administration.

Steven Fitzgerald, '83, has received his

commission from the U.S. Navy officer candi-

date school in Newport, R.I., and graduated

from the U.S. Navy Supply Corps School in

Athens, Ga. He has been assigned to the USS
Saratoga , an aircraft carrier based in Mayport,

Fla.

John Henson, '80, and his wife, Vanessa,

'79, are living in New York City. John has been

accepted to a two-year fellowship at Memorial

Sloan Kettering Hospital in the area of neuro-

oncology. Vanessa was accepted to graduate

school at Hunter in NYC for studies in early

childhood and elementary education.

Mark A. Jacobs, '86, is an administrator at

Sebasti Cook Valley Nursing Home in central

Maine. He married Lori (Yates) ofChattanooga

and they now have a two-year-old daughter.

Byron Styron, '83, and his wife, Barbara

(Heisler),ofCenterville, Ohio, proudly announce

the birth of their first child, Jeana Lynn, on

July 18.

Renee (Gasson) Topham, attended '82 to

'84, lives in Cordova, Tenn. She is a marketing

manager in Memphis for Air Draulics Engi-

neering Co. and now works on her master's in

business at Memphis State Univ. Her husband,

David, is from Great Britain and is manager of

an athletics store. Reebok is sponsoring his

track training for the 1992 Olympics.

Julie (McClarty ) Van Raden, '87, was mar-

ried to David Van Raden, attended '81, on

January 1, 1988, in the CoUegedale Church.

The couple now lives in Kansas City, Mo.,

where Julie is rapidly gaining teaching experi-

ence from her special students.

Connie Westcott, '84, was married to Wil-

liam Harold Brackbill on June 12, 1988, in Tal-

lahassee, Fla.

Wendy (Innis) Whitehouse, '81, received

her Ph.D. in biochemistry from Emory Univer-

sity in Atlanta this spring.

At Rest

STEVEN BERNARD V^CKOFF, 20,

a nursing student from Decatvir, Ga.,

died July 22, 1988, of multiple internal

injuries suffered in a

auto accident the pre-

vious day. The two-car

accident occurred on

rain-slick Apison Pike

within two miles of the

campus.

Students ofSouthern

College served as pallbearers and flower-

girls for the memorial service held July

28 in Decatur. Interment followed in

Newsite, Ala.

Steve was a graduate of Harbert Hills

Academy. He enrolled at Southern in

1986. "The college is forever a better

place because Steven walked our halls,"

commented Chaplain Jim Herman at the

memorial service.

Steve was bom April 24, 1968, to Lynda

Wyckoff Berry. Others in his immediate

family include a brother and two sisters,

all of Decatur. His grandparents, Wil-

liam emd Aline Wyckoff, reside in Alexan-

der City, Ala.
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Set on coming home? We're set to have you! This Pre-Registration Form, if completed and returned

to the Alumni Office, will help us be even more prepared for your arrival. Check the functions you wish

to attend:

n Ethics Seminar

n Friday afternoon seminar(s)

D SJC Buffet

SOUTHERTI COLLEGE
OF SEVENTH-DAY ADVENTISTS

COLLEGFDALE TENNESSEE 37315-0370

n McKee Bakery Reunion

D "Early Bird" Walk

D Alumni Potluck—Sabbath Lunch

n Alumni Potluck—Sabbath Supper

n Saturday night Program

n Southern Shuffle

n Honor Classes Sunday Breakfast
I

D Lynn Wood Hall Ceremonies

Please make necessary changes below:

1
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